Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Airport Operations Committee

January 24, 2020
Minutes

A meeting of the SARAA Airport Operations Committee took place on Friday, January 24, 2020 and was called to order by Mr. Hume at 8:00 a.m. in the David C. McIntosh Boardroom, Harrisburg International Airport with the following members of the Committee present:



    
          
Erik Hume, Chair



Also attending were Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Carolyn Van Newkirk (SARAA Board), Nelva Wright (SARAA Board),  Jim Mann (SARAA Board), James Gross (SARAA Board), William Leonard (SARAA Board), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising and PR),  Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations & Security), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, Information Technology), Jim Aiello (Manager, Engineering & Planning), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant). 
Guests/Delta Development:  Eric Clancy, Rebecca Burk, Maggie McGahen 
Guests/Avflight:  Darin Everett; 
Via Teleconference/Avflight:   Garrett Haines, Joe Meszaros
Public Comments:  None.
Minutes:  The minutes of the November 22, 2019 Airport Operations Committee were deemed approved.  

Item 8 (b):  Rite Aid Lease/Accept Option Term:  Mr. Stevens announced that this item was moved to the top of the agenda due to Mr. Haines and Mr. Meszaros of Avflight attending via teleconference.  Mr. Stevens said that this is to approve the assignment of the ground lease currently held by RITE AID HDGTRS. CORP. to Avflight and approve the final five-year option for this lease to extend the term through August 31, 2026.  Rite Aid ceased flight operations in 2019 and has indicated that they wish to end their involvement in this lease.  Rite Aid and Avflight met with SARAA staff to request the assignment of the lease and approval of the final five-year option term.  Avflight intends to use the hangar to serve as a base for Smart Avionics, and to provide additional aircraft storage space. Staff is concerned that almost all the rentable hangar space will be controlled by one entity and recommends that the following conditions be included in the approval and assignment:

1. The lease be amended to state that, at the end of the remaining term, SARAA will have the option to take title to the buildings and improvements or to require the removal of the building all improvements.  
2. Avflight’s use of the building is contingent upon an aviation business (other than Avflight) occupying at least 50% of the building space.

3. The current fuel farm (below ground) shall be removed and the site restored, at Avflight’s expense, prior to the end of the lease.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Delta Development:
Secured Funding:  Rebecca reviewed the secured funding for the HIA Mini-Pumper, Airport Drive Rehabilitation and Reconstruction Project (Phase 1 & 2), and the Airport Drive Rehabilitation and Reconstruction Project (Phase 3).  
Pending Applications:  


Airport Drive Rehabilitation & Reconstruction Project (Phase 3):  The Capital Budget release request was $1,053,042.  The anticipated awards announcement is Spring, 2020.


ARFF Equipment Retrofit:  The Dauphin County Local Share Municipal Grant Program:  $34,070.  The anticipated awards announcement is March, 2020.

Capital Project Priorities:

HIA:  

Air Cargo Reconfiguration and Expansion Project:  $38 million

Airport Signage $1 million

SR 230 Stormwater Management Pond maintenance

Gettysburg Regional Airport:  Demolition of main hangar

Franklin County Regional Airport:  Main Hanger improvements

Capital City Airport:  Hangar 2 Renovations, including office space
Funding Opportunities:  
The 2020 funding opportunities include Redevelopment Capital Assistance Program; CFA Multimodal Transportation Fund; PennDot Multimodal Transportation Fund; Business in Our Sires; Pennsylvania Infrastructure Bank Program; US DOT Better Utilizing Investments to Leverage Development (BUILD); and Dauphin County Local Share Municipal Grant Program.

Other Initiatives:

Legislative Outreach:   48 Senatorial District; Municipal and County 1st Quarter outreach to Cumberland York and Dauphin

Airport Gaming:  Following.
Enplanement Report:

Total MDT Operations for December were 3,795, up 1.4% and down 7.4% YTD.   Total CXY Operations were 1,264, down 34.8% and up 9% YTD.    December 2019 was the busiest December on record.  All airlines were up in December.  Total YTD 2019 Enplanements totaled 760,193.  In 2020, Denver service on Frontier is not coming back, which will impact approximately 10,000 enplanements.   
2019 Airport Fire Department Activity Report:

Captain Dustin Stahl presented a 2019 Fire Department summary of events.  He said that members completed 938 hours of training both on and off duty.  They answered 39 calls for service – 262 fire calls and 117 EMS responses.  Total time spent on incident scenes was 442 hours.  Firefighters also spent over 522 hours assisting the Operations Department, and 96  hours staffing the exit lane for TSA.  Safety inspections of the fire detection and suppression systems as well as other life safety systems totaled 1030 hours.  They also ordered a new 1500 gallon crash truck and a new mini pumper, replaced the Command Vehicle, placed no flow foam testing unit in service, and replaced the aging compliment of rescue airbags.

Project Update:

Mr. Aiello reported on the following:
Rehabilitate Airport Drive:  Phase 2 paving scheduled for Spring, 2020.     
Rehabilitate Flood Dike: The contractor has completed 400 feet toe road and 6,000 feet of clearing.  No work was performed after December 20, 2019 due to high river level.   
Parallel Taxiway Extension, Phase 3:  A pre-construction meeting will be held on February 7th, 2020.

Expand Cargo Apron:  This project is proceeding into permitting phase.  

Rehabilitate State Police Hangar:  This project will be advertised for bid on January 26th, 2020.  The bids will be opened on March 12th.

Construct South Apron:   A design review was held on January 15th, 2020.  The design and permitting continues,
Purchase 2020 Passenger Shuttle Bus:
Mr. Stevens reported that this is to approve the purchase of one 19-passenger low-floor gasoline powered shuttle bus in the amount of $105,784 for transporting airport parking customers to and from the passenger terminal at HIA from the long-term parking lot.  The vehicle is not offered through COSTARS or PA State Contract but is available for purchase through the Virginia State Contract.  Funding for this project will be funded from the Capital Budget.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

Purchase Incinerator:
Mr. Stevens reported that this is to approve the purchase of a dual chamber incinerator at a cost of $28,187 that is capable of incinerating incoming USDA regulated garbage to ash.  This regulated garbage used to be transported to the Lancaster County Solid Waste Management Authority, but they have elected not to renew their USDA certification.  Other facilities capable of accepting regulated garbage carried a one ton minimum.  By purchasing a portable incineration system, HIA would not only save the cost of having another facility incinerate this garbage, but it would also save in employee costs to transport the garbage.  This purchase was placed out for bid and one bid was received. This purchase is paid by airport operating funds.
There were no objections to forwarding this to the full Board for approval.
Purchase Firewall Hardware:  
Mr. Stevens reported that this is to approve the purchase of new firewall hardware from Getronics/Pomeroy for $22,695.27 and configuration services from Appalachia Technologies for $9,600.00 for a total cost of $32,295.27.  Getronics/Pomeroy is on PA state contract.  The last time SARAA replaced its network firewall was in 2014.  Four vendors were asked for quotes.  Funding for these purchases is included in the 2020 SARAA IT operating budget.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Purchase Fiber Optic Cable Installation:
Mr. Stevens reported that this is to approve the installation of fiber optic cabling to be installed from the main terminal to the ARFF/maintenance building for network, server and backup redundancy by Heim Electric for $42,000.  Heim Electric is on COSTARS. The IT department has determined that a room in the ARFF/maintenance building, about one-half mile from the main terminal will serve as a good alternate site for this equipment, but fiber optic cable must be run from the main terminal to building 513 to make the needed connections.  SARAA IT requested quotes from two vendors.  Funding for this purchase is included in the 2020 SARAA IT operating budget. 
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  
Emergency Support Services, Well-Head Treatment, HIA:
Mr. Stevens reported that this is to amend the contract with Glace Associates, Inc. to provide additional engineering services in support of well-head treatment start-up and regulatory compliance to remediate PFOS and PFOA in HIA’s source water in an amount not-to-exceed $15,000 for a new total contract amount of $76,430.  This work will be funded from the Water/Sewer Department’s professional services budget line item.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Water Treatment Plant Upgrade, HIA:
Mr. Stevens reported that this is to award a contract to Glace Associates in an amount not-to-exceed $196,000 to provide engineering design services to upgrade HIA’s Water Treatment Plant.  One of the conditions of the operating Permit is that SARAA must submit to the Department of Environmental Protection within one year of issuance of the Operating Permit for Well 12 PFOA and PFOS treatment, an administratively complete public water supply permit application for the treatment of PFOA and PFOS for all for all of SARAA’s source wells.  Glace Associates is recommended to provide these services due to their previous work on the PFOS/PFOA issue.  This work will be funded from SARAA’s 2020 Budgeted Capital Program to upgrade HIA’s Water Treatment Plant.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

Rehabilitate Runway, Phase 4 (Additional CM Services), HIA:

Mr. Stevens reported that this is to amend the contract with Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson to increase their amount by $34,360, increasing their total contract value from $929,681.36 to a final contract amount of $964,041.36 as compensation for additional work.  Professional service work items were encountered that have increased costs of the construction management services required to support Phase 4 of the runway project.  These additional costs are eligible for reimbursement by the FAA grant.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full board for approval.  

Building 26 and 96 Demolition, Amendment #4, HIA (CAD Standard):

Mr. Stevens reported that this is to amend the agreement with Urban Engineers to increase their contract amount by $88,170 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $468,425 to provide design and bid services for the reconstruction of Third Street, HIA.  SARAA staff has been coordinating with Urban Engineers on how they could assist SARAA in developing a CAD Standard and at the same time incorporate the new standard into the on-going project for he Third Street Intersection.  This approach will also integrate the CAD standard into the Third Street Intersection project, thus implementing the standard and providing staff with a model to apply to future projects.  The cost will be paid from SARAA’s 2020 budgeted Capital Program as part of the capital project to reconstruct Third Street and improve access to the future cargo area complex.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Lower Swatara Easements, HIA:

Mr. Stevens reported that this is to authorize the Chairman or Executive Director to sign all documents related to the granting of permanent easements and right-of-ways and a temporary construction easement necessary for the construction of the sanitary sewer force main across SARAA properties located on the north side of Route 230.  The Lower Swatara Township Municipal Authority has developed a project that will replace the sanitary sewer Force Main that runs along the edge of Route 230.  SARAA must execute three legal documents in order for the construction of the new force main to proceed:  Easement and Permanent Right-of-Way across North 29 Property; Easement and Permanent Right-of-Way across former Sunburst Property; and Temporary Easement for Construction Purposes.  The easements will be granted to the Municipal Authority of Lower Swatara Township in consideration for One Dollar per easement.  

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

GA Airport Signage Design Services:
Mr. Stevens reported that this is to award a contract to KMA Design in an amount not-to-exceed $13,460 for design, blueprints and permitting services for the new GA signage.  This project is to update and add signage to the Capital City Executive Airport as well as update the existing signage at both Gettysburg and Franklin County Airports.  In October SARAA issued a Request for Proposals for GA Airport Design Services.  Four proposals were received.  KMA Design was the top scorer.  Funding for this project is included in the 2020 SARAA/Marketing budget. 

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
GA Airports:
Community Day:  This event will be held at the Capital City Executive Airport on September 19th, 2020.

Adjournment:  Mr. Hume adjourned the meeting at 9:26 a.m.
Next Meeting:  Friday, February 21, 2020, 8:00 a.m., HIA
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer
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